Minutes of Meeting of Roseland Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP) Steering Group

at Veryan Parish Hall, 7 pm on 29th October 2014
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1. Apologies received from:  Julian German, David Giles, David Spreadborough and Christine Williams.
2. Declarations of Interest

JS advised that during the meeting he would be reading correspondence from Toby Ashworth of The Nare Hotel and although JJ is employed there he felt she could stay in the meeting.
3. Open Period 
ML confirmed he did not wish to address the meeting.

4. Minutes of the meeting on 17th September 2014

Signed by the Chairman after acceptance proposed by RG and seconded by DHu

5. Matters arising

GW commented on the short agenda for this meeting but JS explained that many subjects would be covered under item 6. Chairman’s Report.

6. Chairman’s Report

JS went through his report by item, inviting questions/comments:
2. JS explained that CH had not been present at a meeting on 24th September as the Management Team (MT) were discussing the consultation responses from himself and Helen Hastings.

 4. GW commented that he was impressed with the website. JA explained 

there would be a slight ‘pause’ of 2-3 weeks as he is revamping the website to accommodate the new material and separate the ‘archive’ material which will be records, procedures etc. and probably only of interest of the examiner. A full explanation will be included on the Home page.
DHu commented that he was very pleased to have received feedback from other ‘professionals’ who are using the Plan as a template elsewhere.

5. Basic Conditions Statement – JS asked GW to talk on this as he has been responsible for its production. GW explained the document and that it was 99% complete awaiting the final submission Plan to finalise. JA congratulated GW on making the subject sound interesting and advised the SG that all members would receive a copy of the completed document for approval.

LLCA – JS explained that Caroline Coldwell, one of the volunteers, is liaising with June Crossland to complete the work. The settlement assessments have been edited and improved and there will be further meetings with the AONB and Cornwall Council to finalise the document. JA was asked to explain about hinterland mapping and having done so advised that Geoff Pring (GP) had completed the initial part of the exercise basing his work on a methodology from Kath Statham (KS), Cornwall Council Landscape Architect. JS and GP are to meet with KS next week to assess the relevance of pursuing this work. There then followed a discussion among SG members on the merits or otherwise of having a ‘line drawn on a map’ when deciding on matters such as wind turbines and all agreed with BC that the ‘will of the community’ must be considered. GW suggested ‘tick box criteria’ would be preferable. DJ reminded the meeting that historically the Roseland had numerous water powered mills and wondered whether this set a precedent. JS pointed out that the policies relating to wind turbines within the draft Plan had not been challenged during the consultation.
Consultation Statement – JS asked CH to explain this document as author and he ran through the format and content explaining that the document is nearly complete and copies will be passed to the SG members for approval prior to submission with the Plan. DHu enquired whether the document mentions the people involved and CH confirmed that there is a specific appendix listing all volunteers. JA explained that there is already a list on the website but JA and CH stressed that the content of both lists is dependent on the SG members providing full lists of all the helpers in their areas and stressed these were required urgently. JS commented that the volunteers deserved acknowledgement of their help and support.
Assessment of consultation responses – JS advised that some very useful responses had been received – from the National Trust on major developments; from NPIERS and JS read some of the comments from their report. Following assessment by the MT the results were submitted to Cornwall Council who thought a good job had been done and suggested some minor alterations; the AONB who were very happy with the Plan and assisted with rewording text on major developments; Planning Aid who passed the document to an examiner who gave very positive feedback – JS circulated copies of this to the SG members. JA explained that the final assessment document will be posted on the website but all SG members will also receive a copy.
JS then explained that there had been a problem with the response from Natural England and read an email from Sarah Arden of Cornwall Council which explained the situation. With the help of Cornwall Council and agreement of Julian German the Plan has been amended – mainly the words used, not the intent. GW asked for explanation of how ‘exception sites’ have been effected and JA explained how this had been resolved. BC voiced concern over whether the restriction of 5 units will deter developers but JS explained that the intention was to provide adequate affordable housing to meet the community need via a Community Land Trust.
JS then read a late submission from The Nare Hotel on behalf of a ‘group of local business men’ requesting an extension in the consultation period to allow them to respond. However this would entail extending to all when it was felt every opportunity had been given. At this point BC declared an interest in that he had attended an ‘exploratory’ meeting of the ‘group’ but had not seen the letter although he had requested to do so prior to sending. It was agreed that he could remain in the meeting. JS explained that advise had been sought from Cornwall Council who felt the appropriate process had been followed and should not extend; from Planning Aid who referred to an examiner and JS circulated the email with the response; Julian German whose email response was read by JS. JS then read the response he has sent to Toby Ashworth of The Nare Hotel. GW supported the action. BW agreed that there had been adequate consultation and opportunity and felt the SG were disappointed with the response from businesses. RG stated that it had been handled perfectly as there had been 6-12 months in which to get involved. All expressed support for a business forum on the Roseland but felt this was more like a pressure group.
The amended Plan – JS advised that there were no major changes but the final draft would soon be sent to all members of the SG and to all Parish councillors for approval. JA explained that there were various colours on the document which would be explained in a covering letter.

The submission process – JS explained that submission should be early in December if Natural England are happy with the revisions. Approval will be sought from the Parishes when he attends their meetings during November and the first week of December, and it is hoped the SG can approve submission at the meeting on 19th November. If there is a delay, a special meeting will be called.
JS then explained a late problem that has occurred in that the submission must be from one Parish on behalf of the cluster, and following recommendation by Julian German Rob Wing of Philleigh Parish has agreed to do this. JS asked for questions/comments – GW stated ‘brilliant so far’

JS then raised some additional items to his report – 
1. He reported a good meeting with Stephen Williams MP, minister for neighbourhood planning, and representatives of Cornwall Council in Veryan yesterday when the MT were able to put forward their views on the planning process and the problems with Natural England. CH added that he was able to discuss second homes and the Sustainable Communities Act and JA felt they were interested and asked pertinent questions.
2. JS advised that one of the implementation projects was already moving forward. CH explained that at one of the summer events he met Richard Cochrane from the Tremough campus and the result is that CH has submitted a draft brief for a student project considering the most landscape friendly method of obtaining renewable energy on the Roseland. BC felt this was good progress, and DJ mentioned water mills and ground heat source. JA explained a similar project in the Yorkshire Dales.
3. JS circulated a 2 page leaflet on community led local development and explained that Julian German had asked JS to attend a meeting next week to represent the Roseland.
Acceptance of the Chairman’s report was proposed by GW and seconded by RG.
JS then distributed copies of an email he had received from Helen Hastings inviting the members of the SG to attend the AGM of Friends of Pendower where representatives of the main political parties will be present to discuss ‘The politics of landscape protection’.
7. Finance Report
JS confirmed that the final £700 of the grant had been received and banked by BW. JS then explained the amended printing costs under ‘Invoices for payment’ due to the documents now being larger than anticipated and requested approval for payment to JA.
JS also advised of a recently received invoice for hire of the Veryan Parish Hall.

GW proposed acceptance of the report and payment of all invoices. Seconded by JJ

8. AOB

PM enquired whether the referendum on the Plan would be held in May at the same time as the general election and JS explained that he could not comment as once the Plan is submitted the process and timescale is in the hands of Cornwall Council.

DH proposed a vote of thanks to the MT for all their hard work, which was agreed by all present.

DJ enquired whether a response had been received from the Environment Agency and JA confirmed that their response had been supportive and had included advice on flood risk which had been incorporated in the relevant policies.
Meeting closed at 8.50pm



S Wagstaff
CHAIRMANS REPORT 24 OCTOBER 2014
1. This report covers the period 14 September to 24 October 2014 inclusive.

2. During this period the management team held ten meetings. These took place on 17, 19,22,24,26 and 29 September and on 2 and 17 October. Jon Smith, John Adams, Colin Hastings and Sue Wagstaff attended all meetings with the exception of the 24 September when Colin Hastings was absent and 17 October when Sue Wagstaff was absent. In addition Jon Smith and John Adams met with Cornwall Council Planning Department on 14 October, and on the 15 October met with Cornwall AONB Unit together with Colin Hastings. 

3. Roseland Online and Roseland Magazine. We have continued to place articles in the magazine with identical copy being placed on Roseland Online. Similar material was also circulated by email and put on Facebook.  

4. www.roselandplan.org Work continues to update the site in preparation for submission of the finished plan. Please take a look and tell us what you think.   

5. The Management Team have focused their efforts during this period on assessing the consultation responses and the supporting documents required for submission of the plan. The MT had hoped to complete these tasks for presentation to the Steering Group on 29 October. Unfortunately this has not been possible, but substantial progress has been made and a full update on the following will be provided at the meeting on Wednesday:

· Basic Conditions Statement

· LLCA 

· Consultation Statement

· Assessment of the consultation responses

· The amended Plan

· The submission process. We anticipate submitting the finalised plan to Cornwall Council during the first week of December. 

6. Parish Council Meetings. The Chairman attended and made reports at the following meetings: Veryan 15 September and 20 October, St Just-in-Roseland 6 October, Ruan Lanihorne on 16 October. The Secretary, John Adams, deputised for the Chairman and attended Gerrans Parish Council on 7 October. 

Jon Smith, Chairman, 24 October 2014 

